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January 13, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to condemn certain property for the widening and improvement of SE 192nd Street, right-of-way number 9-2003-005, Capital Improvement Project Number 401595.  The subject property of this condemnation is located in Council District 9.
Summary

On November 25, 2002, the King County Council, by Ordinance 14517, adopted the annual budget and program, therein providing for a transportation program in 2003 that included a design to improve safety and operations near the city of Renton, on SE 192nd Street at the intersection of 108th Avenue SE, to be implemented during the current Phase IV of this project.  A State Environmental Policy Act Determination of Non-Significance for Phase IV of this project was made under WAC 197-11-340(2) on November 23, 2004.  
Phase IV improvements will include the addition of westbound and eastbound right turn lanes.  The plan calls for a 14 foot right turn lane with Class IV bike lanes (shared road/bike) and sidewalks on the north side of SE 192nd Street east of the intersection of 108th Ave SE, and a 12 foot right turn lane with eight foot shoulders on the south side of SE 192nd Street west of the intersection of 108th Avenue SE.  
The project provides for the acquisition of land necessary for the widening and improvement of SE 192nd Street at 108th Avenue SE as described above.  These improvements will also shift the centerline’s horizontal alignment of SE 192nd Street in a southerly direction, reducing the chance for head-on vehicular accidents and increasing safety for pedestrians and bicyclists.  
All parcels and documentation required to complete acquisition of real estate for Phase IV are secured except for Parcel No. 2 (see attachment), which is located on the southwest corner of SE 192nd Street and 108th  Avenue SE.  Acquisition of this parcel is crucial to the project in that it will hold the 12-foot right hand turn lane and improvements described above.  The parcel is currently zoned R-24 SO and is owned under the name Soos Creek Investments, LLC, a Washington limited liability company.  Doctors Eric and Patricia Marsh own the company and operate their chiropractic business in a two-story office structure on the subject site.  Acquisition of the additional roadway from this parcel will not impact current business operations or safety at the property.
King County has requested from the owners a warranty deed for 766 square feet of right-of-way for the road widening, a utility easement for 73 square feet, a temporary construction easement for 516 square feet, and an offer to reconstruct the affected 2,562 square feet of driveway off SE 192nd Street (agreement to reconstruct driveway).  On May 4, 2005, King County’s Real Estate Services appraisal staff valued the required acquisitions at $29,590.  
A documented fifteen attempts at contact have been made by King County from May 20th through October 21st of 2005.  These included three meetings with the owners at the site.  The Real Estate Services Section has not been successful in establishing discussions for mutually beneficial solutions to construction issues, nor has a counter offer been proffered by the owners, although they claim that the amount offered as just compensation is inadequate.  
Phase IV of this road project is now stalled due to lack of successful communication with the Marshes for the past five months.  The Roads Services Division has therefore determined that in order to acquire the property and property rights required to improve the vehicular, pedestrian, and bicycle safety for SE 192nd Street at 108th Ave SE, Phase IV, it has become necessary to condemn the land and property rights for the road purposes, as described above.
Benefits of the Road Project to King County:  

Acquisition of Parcel No. 2 will be of direct benefit to the public as follows:

· Construction of right hand turn lanes from SE 192nd Street onto 108th Avenue SE will 


improve traffic safety.
· Sidewalks and bicycle lanes will improve safety for pedestrians and bicyclists. 

· Widening of the roadway to the south will enable a shift of the centerline horizontal 
alignment of SE 192nd Street in a southerly direction, thereby reducing the chance for 
head-on vehicular accidents and increasing safety for pedestrians and bicyclists.  

Reason for the Transmittal to Council
Washington Administrative Code 8.08.010, Condemnation authorized for general county purposes – Petition, states that every county is authorized to condemn land for public use when the board of county commissioners deems it necessary for county purposes to acquire such land and is unable to agree with the owners thereof for its purchase.  The Ordinance states the county’s exercise of such right and upon its passage enables the county prosecutor to petition county superior court for condemnation.
Alternatives
Several alternatives to the current plan for Phase IV of this project were developed and discussed with the public in community hearings prior to year 1990, in conformance with standard King County road development protocol.  It was further determined by the Roads Services Division prior to development of the 2003 King County budget that the best alternative for projected improvements at the intersection of SE 192nd Street and 108th Avenue SE were those outlined in the current Phase IV plan, based on minimal impact to the public and most reasonable construction costs.   
I thank you for your time and consideration of this request for condemnation and respectfully encourage that the attached ordinance be adopted by Council.  Enclosed are the proposed ordinance, an index of required property rights and their associated legal descriptions, along with the right-of-way vicinity map page depicting the subject intersection and the project’s right-of-way plan depicting subject Parcel No. 2 at that intersection.
Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Roads Services Division, DOT

Alan Andree, Senior Engineer, Roads Services Division, DOT

Martin Karinen, Engineer, Roads Services Division, DOT

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, (FMD) DES

Harold McNelly, Property Supervisor, Real Estate Services, FMD, DES


Anne Lockmiller, Property Agent, Real Estate Services, FMD, DES
